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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on

October 7, 2009. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, and Marty Bruns. Dick Olson was absent. Staff present: City Administrator, Gary Rogers Jr.; Police Chief, Dennis Marks; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna; Water Superintendent, Carl Ransford; Street Superintendent, Rod Jasa; Guests: Dan Hoffman, Ken Therkelsen, Tom Lesher, Jennifer Goodlove and Darrel Chaney. 
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried.
Marty Bruns moved the approval of the consent agenda:  Approval of bills; Meeting Minutes: Regular Meetings 9/02/09 & 9/16/09, Work Session 9/09/09; Received & Filed minutes: History 8/10/09, Library 9/08/09; Park & Recreation 9/08/09, Planning & Zoning 9/29/09; Water 9/15/09; City Engineer’s Report; City Administrator’s Report; Mayor’s Report; Approval of Renewal-Class C Beer Permit and Sunday Sales for Kwik Shop Inc. 568 at 300 E Blairsferry Road, effective 10/17/09, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried.
Approving Rezoning of Property-JOMO Investments 915 Boyson Road 
Mayor Theis opened the public hearing at 7:01 P.M. to consider Ordinance regarding the rezoning of property located at 915 Boyson Court from a C-2 (Neighborhood Convenience District) to a C-4 (Central Service District) for JOMO Investments. The request for rezoning has been reviewed and approved by the Planning and Zoning Commission and complies with the City’s comprehensive plan along with the Hiawatha Water Department approval. There were no further written or oral comments received at or prior to the public hearing. 
Public hearing closed at 7:02 P.M. 

Linda Bendixen moved Ordinance #650 approving the rezoning of property JOMO Investments 915 Boyson Road from a C-2 (Neighborhood Convenience District) to a C-4 (Central Service District) on its first reading, second by Nancy Melsa. 

Bob Rampulla moved to waive the second and third readings of Ordinance #650, second by Marty Bruns. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns  

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Linda Bendixen moved the adoption of Ordinance #650 approving the rezoning of property JOMO Investments 915 Boyson Road from C-2 (Neighborhood Convenience District) to a C-4 (Central Service District), second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Linda Bendixen
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Dick Olson

Ordinance #650 adopted. 

Presentation- Ken Therkelsen-Regarding Geothermal Ordinance 

Ken Therkelsen of 820 Dry Run Creek Court requested an opportunity to speak with the City Council regarding the amended Geothermal Ordinance. 

Mr. Therkelsen presented his recommendations regarding permit fee costs, pressure testing and heat transfer fluid requirements. 
Mr. Therkelsen recommended the following:

· City wide environmental study which he believes would allow for quicker approval and perhaps mean a reduction in the permit cost

· Require that each indoor system have a pressure monitoring system and require the pressure monitoring system to shut down the pump at loss of pressure, this would eliminate the need for the 3-Year pressure check by a licensed geothermal contractor

· Change the following sentence “Heat transfer fluid that is toxic or Glycol will not be accepted”, in Chapter 153, paragraph 153.05 Site Plan Requirement to read “Heat transfer fluid that is toxic will not be accepted

· 10% reduction in property taxes for the installation of a geothermal system

· Allow for both vertical and horizontal systems 

· City promote “Green” efforts

City Administrator, Gary Rogers shared concerns regarding the vulnerability of our water system due to the aquifer that the City draws from. The City’s water supply is susceptible to contamination because the overlying materials are approximately 25’ to 50’ thick. 

After council review, Marty Bruns stated that Mr. Therkelsen made some very valid points and would like to allow for himself and staff to dig into the geothermal ordinance and Therkelsen’s recommendations a bit further before making any decisions. 

The Mayor and Council thanked Mr. Therkelsen for his time and that they will keep in touch as the staff continue their research.    
Setting Public Hearing to consider amending City Ordinance Chapter 3 Boundaries §3.01 Corporate Limits adding newly annexed area 
The City Council deems it necessary to set a public hearing date of October 19, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. for consideration to amend the City Code of Ordinance Chapter 3 Boundaries §3.01 Corporate Limits to add the newly annexed area.
Marty Bruns moved to set a public hearing date October 19, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. for council consideration to amend the City Code of Ordinance Chapter 3 Boundaries §3.01 Corporate Limits adding newly annexed area, second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried. 

Snow & Ice Policy and Procedures Modification
City Administrator, Gary Rogers presented a draft of the proposed modifications to the Snow and Ice Policy and Procedures. The modifications include the following: no longer providing for alternate parking; establishing a snow emergency when there is 3” of snow, forecasted or have fallen; provides for parking once the snow has been cleared from the roadway. 

Modifications to the snow and ice policy will be placed on the next regular meeting for council consideration.  
Setting Public Hearing for consideration amending City Code of Ordinance Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.11 Snow Removal and §69.12 Snow Routes
The City Council reviewed the Parking Regulations Ordinance 69 §69.11 Snow Removal and §69.12 Snow Routes that would allow for a City Snow Emergency, towing fees for those residents that leave the vehicles on the street during a snow emergency. 

Council spoke of the importance of informing the citizens through our City newsletter and website of the considered changes to the City’s Code of Ordinance Parking Regulations §69.11 Snow Removal and §69.12 Snow Routes.
Marty Bruns moved to set a public hearing date October 19, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. for council consideration amending City Code of Ordinance Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.11 Snow Removal and §69.12 Snow Routes, second by Linda Bendixen. Motion carried.   

Intent to Issue Debt to Reimbursement the City for the purchase of property 405 West Clark Street
The City Council has determined the need to declare an official intent under Treasury Regulation 1.150-2 to issue debt to reimburse the City for certain original expenditures paid in connection with specified project-the purchase of property located at 405 West Clark Street for $75,000.00. 
Marty Bruns moved the approval declaring an official intent under Treasury Regulations 1.150-2 to issue debt to reimburse the City for certain original expenditures paid in connection with the purchase of property located at 405 West Clark Street for $75,000.00, motion failed for the lack of a second. 

Bob Rampulla questioned the need for the following two sentences: *It is intended to seek grants and other contributions to reduce the amount of borrowing required for the following Project(s): Property Purchase of 407 West Clark Street and If such grants are not received, it is intended that the costs to be financed will be increased accordingly. Rampulla stated that he did not understand the need for the word grant. Rampulla asked for staff to research whether the two sentences were necessary, and if not to remove it from the resolution. 

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #09-137 declaring an official intent under Treasury Regulations 1. 150-2 to issue debt to reimburse the City for certain original expenditures paid in connection with specified projects: 405 West Clark Street for $75,000.00, second by Nancy Melsa. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #09-137 adopted. 
Intent to Issue Debt to Reimbursement the City for the purchase of property 407 West Clark Street

The City Council has determined the need to declare an official intent under Treasury Regulation 1.150-2 to issue debt to reimburse the City for certain original expenditures paid in connection with specified project-the purchase of property located at 407 West Clark Street for $67,000.00. 

Bob Rampulla asked for staff to research whether the two sentences were necessary, and if not to remove it from the resolution. 

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #09-138 declaring an official intent under Treasury Regulations 1. 150-2 to issue debt to reimburse the City for certain original expenditures paid in connection with specified projects: 407 West Clark Street for $67,000.00, second by Bob Rampulla. 

Roll call vote:

AYES: Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla 
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #09-138 adopted. 

FY 2011 Capital Improvement Plan and Budget Schedule 
Linda Bendixen moved the approval of the FY 2011 Capital Improvement Plan and Schedule, second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried. 
Hiawatha Kids League Request for the use of Guthridge Park Ball Diamonds

The Park and Recreation Commission received a request from Rick Sizemore of the Hiawatha Kids League asking permission to use the Guthridge Park ball diamonds for ball play scheduled from Monday through Friday beginning April 5, 2010 and ends July 23, 2010 and week-ends June 5, July 10 and July 17.  
The Park and Recreation Commission has approved and recommends council approval of the request received from the Hiawatha Kids League for the use of the Guthridge Park ball diamonds as stated above. 

Bob Rampulla moved the approval for the use of the Guthridge Park ball diamonds for the ball play scheduled from Monday through Friday beginning April 5, 2010 and ends July 23, 2010 and for the week-ends of June 5, July 10 and July 17 as requested by the Hiawatha Kids League, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried. 

Attorney Services RFP Update

City Administrator, Gary Rogers informed the City Council that the Mayor and himself will begin the interview process for City Attorney Services and will bring a recommendation to council for approval in January. 
Sale of 1986 Pirsch Fire Truck No. 284 and Miscellaneous Equipment 
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage request council approval to sale of the 1986 Pirsch Fire Truck No. 284 and miscellaneous equipment. Both pieces of equipment are outdated and no longer meet current NFPA standards for fire equipment. 
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #09-139 authorizing the city staff to proceed with the sale of the 1986 Pirsch Fire Truck No. 284 and miscellaneous equipment and to receive sealed bids and authorizes the sale to the highest responsible bidder, second by Marty Bruns. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Linda Bendixen 

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #09-139 adopted. 

Community Wide Volunteer Recognition Proclamation October 20, 2009 as “A Day of Gratitude”

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #09-140 proclaiming Tuesday evening October 20, 2009 as, “An Evening of Gratitude for Volunteers” and urge all citizens to recognize our shared tradition of volunteering and commit to volunteer involvement as a unifying force ultimately building stronger communities in the Metro Area of Cedar Rapids, Marion, Robins, Hiawatha, second by Linda Bendixen. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #09-140
Closed Session as per Chapter 21.5(c) 

The City Council entered into a closed session as per Chapter 21.5(c) to discuss matters which are presently in litigation or where litigation is imminent. 

Bob Rampulla moved to enter into the closed session at 8:00 p.m., second by Linda Bendixen. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns 
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Dick Olson

Bob Rampulla moved to enter into regular session at 8:52 p.m., second by Marty Bruns. 
Citizens Input

Jennifer Goodlove addressed the City Council regarding a letter she received from City Administrator, Gary Rogers stating that after this harvest season she would not be able to grow a garden in the City’s right-of-way. Ms. Goodlove stated that she believed the council stated at an earlier meeting that they would discuss and take another vote regarding her ability to grow a garden in the right-of-way. 

Ms. Goodlove presented notebooks that had signatures in support of her growing a garden in the City’s right-of-way. Mr. Tom Lesher of 245 Woodland Court and Mr. Darrell Channey of 125 Alwine Court supporting Ms. Goodlove both stating Ms. Goodlove has made improvements to the right-of-way, taken good care of the property benefiting the neighbors and the community. 

Regular meeting October 21, 2009 has been scheduled for October 19, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. due to the City Clerk’s attendance at the Data Technology payroll training and the IMFOA meeting in Des Moines.    
Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:14 P.M., second by Linda Bendixen. Motion carried.    

                                                                                     _____________________________







               Thomas A. Theis, Mayor

ATTEST: ______________________

                 Kim Downs, City Clerk


